# Selected Bibliography of African-Americans in Western Pennsylvania

by Ancella Livers

**Editor's Note:** This bibliography is part of a larger bibliographical project (with Matthew Hawkins) on African-Americans in Western Pennsylvania. The larger project is cosponsored by the Center for Economic Development of the H. John Heinz III School of Public Policy and Management and the Department of History at Carnegie Mellon University. Much like that more comprehensive bibliography, this bibliography aims to supplement existing bibliographies on the African-American experience in Western Pennsylvania. It augments the usual citation of scholarly books and essays by making extensive reference to old and new M.A. and Ph.D. dissertations as well as contemporary social surveys and special studies on the subject.

#### **Bibliographies and Guides**

Blockson, Charles L. African Americans in Pennsylvania: A History and Guide. Baltimore: Black Classic Press, 1994.

From Slavery to Protest: A Bibliography of Afro-American Resources for Pennsylvania Schools. Harrisburg: Pennsylvania Public Instruction Department, 1968.

McBride, David. The Afro-American in Pennsylvania: a critical guide to sources in the Pennsylvania State Archives. Harrisburg: Pennsylvania Historical & Museum Commission, 1979.

#### **Business and Professions**

Berkley, Charles Clifford. "The Analysis and Classification of Negro Items in Four Pittsburgh Newspapers, 1917-1937." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1937.

Brewer, James Howard. "Robert Lee Vann and the Pittsburgh Courier." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1941.

Covington, Floyd C. "Occupational Choices in Relation to Economic Opportunities of Negro Youth in Pittsburgh." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1928.

John Adams Agency. The "New Negro" Directory; Businesses, Churches, Organizations Located in Pittsburgh, PA. Pittsburgh: John Adams Agency, 1962.

Konopa, Leonard J. "The Methods of Operation and the Credit Accommodations of a Commercial Bank to Small Business in the Pittsburgh Area." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1954.

La Brie, Henry George. "Robert Lee Vann and the Editorial Page of the Pittsburgh Courier." MA thesis, West Virginia University, 1970.

Watson, Donald Lewis. "Mobility Perceptions of Black Administrators in Predominantly White Colleges and Universities of Western Pennsylvania." MS thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1976.

## Community Studies, Social Surveys, and Race Relations

Barton, Anne M. and Margaret Staudenmaier. "Ethnic and

Racial Groups in Rankin, Pennsylvania: A Study of Relationships Between Them as Expressed through Various Social Forces." MSW thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1947.

Bauer, Carol. "A Study of Residents' Attitudes Toward an Interracial Private Housing Development." MSW thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1959.

Bishop, Janet. "In the Shadow of the Dream: The Black Pittsburgh Community, 1850-1870." BA thesis, Princeton, 1982.

Bodnar, John, and Roger Simon and Michael P. Weber. *Lives of Their Own: Blacks, Italians, and Poles in Pittsburgh, 1900-1960.* Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1982.

Bolden, Frank et al. *Legacy in Bricks and Mortar: African-American Landmarks in Allegheny County*. Pittsburgh: Pittsburgh History and Landmarks Foundation, 1995.

Butler, Shirley Ann. "Attitudes of a Selected Group of Negro Women on the Selection of Medical Facilities in Pittsburgh." MSW thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1948.

Carlisle, Ronald C., Barbara J. Gundy, and Arthur B. Fox. Phase I Archaeological Reconnaissance in the Crawford-Roberts Redevelopment Area, Lower Hill District, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, 1991.

Cole, Lori E. "Voices and Choices: Race, Class, and Identity, Homestead, Pennsylvania, 1941-1945." MA thesis, Carnegie Mellon University, 1995.

Glasco, Laurence. "Double Burden: The Black Experience in Pittsburgh," *City at the Point: Essays on the Social History of Pittsburgh*, editor Samuel Hays. Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 1989.

Hall, Wiley Albanus. "Negro Housing and Rents in the Hill District of Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1929.

Hill, Ralph Lemuel. "A View of the Hill: A Study of Experiences and Attitudes in the Hill District of Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, From 1900 to 1973." Ph.D. diss., University of Pittsburgh, 1974.

Howard, Genevieve Leslie. "A Study of the Use Which Residents of Terrace Village Made of Non-Commercial Community Recreation Facilities, November 1945 to February 1946." MS thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1946.

Judd, Charles and Helen, Kelly. "A Study of Recreational Facilities for Negroes in Manchester." Ph.D. diss., University of Pittsburgh, 1945.

Klein, Philip. A Social Study of Pittsburgh. New York: Columbia University Press, 1938.

McIntyre, M. Ruth. "The Organizational Nature of an Urban Residential Neighborhood in Transition: Homewood-Brushton of Pittsburgh." Ph.D. diss., University of Pittsburgh, 1963.

Miller, Brenda Kaye. "Racial Change in an Urban Residential Area: A Geographical Analysis of Wilkinsburg, Pennsylvania." Ph.D. diss., University of Pittsburgh, 1979.

Moron, Alonzo Graseano. "Distribution of the Negro Population in Pittsburgh, 1910-1930." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1933.

Morrison, Anna Canady. "Study of One Hundred Forty-one Dependent Negro Children Placed in Boarding Homes by Juvenile Court of Allegheny County." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1935.

Ovid, Ruby Elizabeth. "Recreational Facilities for the Negro in Manchester." Ph.D. diss., University of Pittsburgh, 1953.

Pelton, Rodney Arthur. "The Value System of a Large Voluntary Negro Civic Organization Within a Poverty Area: The Homewood-Brushton Community Improvement Association." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1968.

Pernell, Ruby. "A Description of Five Years of Operation of Camp James Weldon Johnson, with Special Reference to Program and Analysis of Trends." MS thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1944.

Pittler, Alexander Zerful. "The Hill District — A Study in Succession." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1930.

Redmond, Pauline. "Race Relations on the South Side of Pittsburgh as Seen Through Brashear Settlement." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1936.

Reid, Ira De A. *Social Conditions of the Negro in The Hill District of Pittsburgh*. Pittsburgh: General Committee on the Hill Survey, 1930.

Roselli, Bartholomew and Steven Sapolsky. *Homewood-Brushton: A Century of Community-Making*. Pittsburgh: 1987.

Seawright, Delmar Clarence. "Effect of City Growth on the Homewood-Brushton District." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1932.

Wilmoth, Ann Greenwood. "Pittsburgh and the Blacks: A Short History, 1780-1875." MA thesis, Pennsylvania State University, 1975.

### Education

Allen, Charles. "A Study of the Street Academy Program in Pittsburgh." Ph.D. diss., University of Pittsburgh, 1970.

Aurbach, Herbert A. *The Status of Education of Negroes in Pittsburgh, 1963-64.* Commission on Human Relations, Pittsburgh, 1965.

Bikle, Horace W. "A Study of the Intelligences of a Group of Negro Trade School Boys. Pittsburgh, 1930." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1930.

Brice, Maryann. "The Vocational Adjustment of 101 Negro High School Graduates in Allegheny County." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1938.

Brown, Alberta Whitsett. "A Descriptive Study of the Negro Students Received in Transfer from the South at Herron Hill Junior High School from the Fall of 1943 through the Fall of 1945." MS thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1946.

Edwards, Joshua Franklin. "The Development of a Model Counseling Center for Black Students and Counselors on the Opinions of Black Students and Counselors on the Allegheny Campus." Ph.D. diss., University of Pittsburgh, 1973.

Hanchett, Catherine M. "George Boyer Vashon, 1824-1878:

Black Educator, Poet, Fighter for Equal Rights-Part One." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 68, no. 3 (July 1985), 205-219.

\_\_\_\_. "George Boyer Vashon, 1824-1878: Black Educator, Poet, Fighter for Equal Rights-Part Two." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 68, no. 4 (October 1985): 333-349.

Hunter, Barbara J. "The Public Education of Blacks in the City of Pittsburgh 1920-1950: Actions and Reactions of the Black Community in its Pursuit of Educational Equality." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1987.

Nicholson, William Lloyd. "The Assessment of a Large Urban School System's Adult Basic Education Program in Relationship to the Retention of Black Adults." Ph.D. diss., University of Pittsburgh, 1974.

Proctor, Ralph Jr. "Racial Discrimination Against Black Teachers and Black Professionals in the Pittsburgh Public School System, 1834-1973." Ph.D. diss., University of Pittsburgh, 1979.

Walls, Jean Hamilton. "A Study of the Negro Graduates of the University of Pittsburgh for the Decade 1926-1936." Ph.D. diss., University of Pittsburgh, 1938.

Yarbrough, Dean Scruggs. "Educational Status of Negro Public School Children as Reflecting their Economic and Social Problems." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1926.

### Family Life, Institutions, and Culture

Bell, William Yancy. "Commercial Recreation Facilities Among Negroes in the Hill District of Pittsburgh, 1938." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1938.

Brown, Elizabeth Smith, et al. *African American Historic Sites Survey of Allegheny County*. Harrisburg: Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, 1994.

Buni, Andrew. Robert L. Vann of the Pittsburgh Courier: Politics and Black Journalism. Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 1974.

Dickerson, Dennis C. "The Black Church in Industrializing Western Pennsylvania, 1870-1950." *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 64, no. 4 (October 1981): 329-344.

Goldman, M. R. "The Hill District as I Knew It." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 51, no. 3 (July 1968): 279-295.

Hakim, Jameela A. "History of the First Muslim Mosque of Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania," Islam in North America: A Source Book, editors Michael A. Koszegi and J. Gordon Melton. New York: Garland Publishers, 1992.

Henderson, Donald Mark. "A Study of the Effects of Family Structure and Poverty on Negro Adolescents from the Ghetto." Ph.D. diss., University of Pittsburgh, 1967.

Kaikobad, Noshir Framroze. "The Colored Muslims of Pittsburgh." Ph.D. diss., University of Pittsburgh, 1947.

Ruck, Rob. "Black Sandlot Baseball: The Pittsburgh Crawfords." *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 66, no. 1 (January 1983): 49-68.

\_\_\_\_. Sandlot Seasons: Sport in Black Pittsburgh. Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1987.

Smith, Albert Emanuel. "A Plan for the Development of the Afro-American Cultural and Entertainment Complex." Ph.D. diss., University of Pittsburgh, 1974. Stevenson, Arthur Milton , Jr. "Analysis of Five Agencies of Pittsburgh Providing Intercultural Service." MSW thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1949.

Tross, Joseph Samuel Nathaniel. "A Study of the Library Facilities of Negro Church Schools of Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1932.

Watkins, Haseltine Thurston. "The Newer Religious Bodies Among Negroes in the City of Pittsburgh." MS thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1945.

Wideman, John Edgar. Brothers and Keepers. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1984.

Williams, Linda Darnette. "An Analysis of American Sportswomen in Two Negro Newspapers: the 'Pittsburgh Courier,' 1924-1948 and the 'Chicago Defender,' 1932-1948." Ph.D. diss., The Ohio State University, 1987.

Williams, Melvin Donald. *Community in a Black Pentecostal Church*. Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 1974.

Williams, Melvin D. On the Street Where I Lived. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1981.

Wilson, August. *Joe Turner's Come and Gone*. New York: Samuel French Inc., 1990.

\_\_\_\_. The Piano Lesson. New York: Plume, 1990.

#### Housing, Health, and Social Conditions

Aurbach, Herbert A. *The Status of Housing of Negroes in Pittsburgh*. Pittsburgh: City of Pittsburgh Commission on Human Relations, 1958.

Benson, Mable A. "Method, Procedure and Integrated Housing." MSW thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1959.

Bunzel, Joseph H. Negro Housing Needs in Pittsburgh and Allegheny County. Pittsburgh: Pittsburgh Housing Association, 1946.

Clark, John T. "The Migrant in Pittsburgh." *Opportunity* 1, no. 10 (October 1923), 303-307.

Darden, Joe T. Afro-Americans in Pittsburgh: The Residential Segregation of a People. Lexington, Mass.: Lexington Books, 1973.

Edmunds, Arthur J. Daybreakers, the Story of the Urban League of Pittsburgh: The First 65 Years. Pittsburgh: Urban League of Pittsburgh, 1983.

Gilbert, Neil. Clients or Constituents. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1970.

Kostraba, Jill Norris. "An Investigation of the Role of Infant Nutrition in the Etiology of Insulin-Dependent Diabetes Mellitus in Blacks and Whites in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1990.

Lowman, Ruth Miller. "Negro Delinquency in Pittsburgh." MA thesis, Carnegie Institute of Technology, 1923.

Morris, Carl. *The Black Mood in Pittsburgh*. Pittsburgh: New Pittsburgh Courier, 1968.

Paget, Blanche J. "The Plight of the Pennsylvania Negro." *Opportunity* 14, no. 10 (October 1936), 309-311.

Ratmell, John Nicely. "Status of Pittsburgh's Negroes in Regard to Origin, Length of Residence, and Economic Aspects of their Life." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1935.

Smith, Thelma Williman. "The Selection of Foster Homes for Negro Foster Children of the Juvenile Court of Allegheny County." MS thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1942.

Stevens, Donald L., Jr. "The Role of Nonprofit Corporations in Urban Development: A Case Study of Action-Housing, Inc. of Pittsburgh." Ph.D. diss., Carnegie Mellon University, 1988.

Witchen, Elsie. Tuberculosis and the Negro in Pittsburgh; A Report of the Negro Health Survey. Pittsburgh: Tuberculosis League of Pittsburgh, 1934.

Witz, Kathryn R. "A Study of the Dispositions of Negro and White Juvenile Delinquents in the Juvenile Court of Allegheny County." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1949.

Wolfe, Jacqueline Welch. "The Changing Patterns of Residence of the Negro in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, with emphasis on the period 1930-1960." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1964.

Wright, Verne Colson. "The Social Aspects of Housing." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1927.

#### Labor

Allen, Gerald Edgar. "The Negro Coal Miner in the Pittsburgh District." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1927.

Anderson, John Vernon. "Unemployment in Pittsburgh with Reference to the Negro." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1932.

Augustine, Thomas. "The Negro Steelworkers of Pittsburgh and the Unions." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1948.

Baker, James H. "Procedure in Personnel Administration with Reference to Negro Labor." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1929.

Barbour, George Edward. "Early Black Flyers of Western Pennsylvania, 1906-1945." *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 69, no. 2 (April 1986), 95-119.

Clark, John T. "The Negro in Steel." *Opportunity* 2, no. 22 (October 1924), 299-301.

Dickerson, Dennis C. *Out of the Crucible: Black Steelworkers in Western Pennsylvania, 1875-1980.* Albany, N.Y.: State University of New York Press, 1986.

Dubinsky, Irwin. "Trade Union Discrimination in the Pittsburgh Construction Industry: How and Why It Operates." *Urban Affairs Quarterly* 6, no. 3 (March 1971), 297-318.

Epstein, Abraham. *The Negro Migrant in Pittsburgh*. Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh, 1918.

Gottlieb, Peter. Making Their Own Way: Southern Blacks' Migration to Pittsburgh, 1916-30. Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1987.

\_\_\_\_. "Migration and Jobs: The New Black Workers in Pittsburgh, 1916-1930." *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 61, no. 1 (January 1978), 1-15.

Gould, Howard David. "Survey of the Occupational Opportunities for Negroes in Allegheny County." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1934.

Hackshaw, James. "The Committee for Fair Employment in Pittsburgh Department Stores, A Study of the Methods and Techniques Used by the Committee in Their Campaign to Secure a Non-Discriminatory Hiring Policy in Department Stores of Pittsburgh." MSW thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1949.

Harris, Abram Lincoln. "New Negro Worker in Pittsburgh." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1924. Hinshaw, John. "Dialectic of Division: Race and Power Among Western Pennsylvania Steelworkers, 1937-1975." Ph.D. diss., Carnegie Mellon University, 1995.

Reed, Merl E. "Black Workers, Defense Industries, and Federal Agencies in Pennsylvania, 1941-1945." *Labor History* 27, no. 3 (June 1986), 356-384.

Reid, Ira De A. "The Negro in the Major Industries and Building Trades of Pittsburgh." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1925.

Santos, Michael Wayne. "Iron Workers In a Steel Age: The Case of the A.M. Byers Company, 1900-1969." Ph.D. diss., Carnegie Mellon University, 1984.

Sherman, Richard B. "Johnstown v. The Negro: Southern Migrants and the Exodus of 1923." *Pennsylvania History* 30, no. 4 (October 1963), 454-464.

Stevenson, Ruth Lucretia. "The Pittsburgh Urban League." MA thesis, Social Work, University of Pittsburgh, 1936.

Wright, Richard R. Jr. "One Hundred Negro Steelworkers." *Wage Earning Pittsburgh, The Pittsburgh Survey*, New York: Russell Sage Foundation, 1914.

#### Politics, Ideology, and Civil Rights

Cunningham, Constance A. "Homer S. Brown: First Black Political Leadership in Pittsburgh." *The Journal of Negro History* 66, no. 4 (December 1981), 304-317.

Davis, George L. "Pittsburgh's Negro Troops in the Civil War." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 36, no. 2 (June 1953), 101-113.

Foy, Martha E. "The Negro in the Courts: A Study in Race Relations." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1953.

Galloway, James Solomon. "The Pittsburgh Courier and FEPC Agitation." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1954.

Simmons, Ruth Louise. "The Negro in Recent Pittsburgh Politics." MA thesis, University of Pittsburgh, 1945.

Stange, Douglas C. "William A. Passavant: A Servant to All Men, Black or White." *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 50, no. 3 (July 1967), 187-198.

#### Slavery, Abolition, and Civil Rights

Blackett, R. J. M. "...Freedom, Or the Martyr's Grave:' Black Pittsburgh's Aid to the Fugitive Slave." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 61, no. 2 (April 1978), 117-134.

Brewster, Robert Wallace. "The Rise of the Antislavery Movement in Southwestern Pennsylvania." *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 22, no. 1 (March 1939), 1-18.

Burns, Edward M. "Slavery in Western Pennsylvania." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 8, no. 4 (October 1925), 204-214.

Everett, Edward G. "Contraband and Rebel Sympathizers in Pennsylvania in 1861." *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 41, no. 1 (March 1958), 29-40.

Smith, Billy G. and Richard Wojtowicz, compilers. Blacks Who Stole Themselves: Advertisements for Runaways in the Pennsylvania Gazette, 1728-1790. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1989.

Turner, Edward Raymond. *The Negro in Pennsylvania; Slavery-Servitude-Freedom, 1639-1861.* New York: Negro University Press, 1969.

Wax, Darold D. "Reform and Revolution: The Movement Against Slavery and the Slave Trade in Revolutionary Pennsylvania." *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 57, no. 4 (October 1974), 403-429.

Williams, Irene E. "Operation of the Fugitive Slave Law in Western Pennsylvania 1850-1860." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 4, no. 3 (July 1921), 150-160.

#### **State Histories**

Brown, Ira Vernon. *The Negro in Pennsylvania History*. University Park, Pennsylvania: The Pennsylvania Historical Association, 1970.

McBride, David, editor. *Blacks in Pennsylvania History: Research and Educational Perspectives*. Harrisburg: Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission, 1983.

Wright, Richard R. *The Negro in Pennsylvania: A Study in Economic History*. New York: Arno Press, 1969. Reprint of 1912 Edition.